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Minutes of the regular June 17, 2008 meeting of the City Council, City of Eden:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, June 17, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                                      
John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:               
Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 
Donna Turner


                                                  
Darryl Carter


Jerry Epps


Christine Myott


Jim Burnette


Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                     (absent)
Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:                           (absent)
Kim J. Scott

Deputy City Clerk:          
Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:                           
Tom Medlin

Representatives from Departments:

Representatives from News Media:
Lisa Doss, Eden’s Own Journal

MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda.  
INVOCATION:

Council Member Epps gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Fire Chief Doug Cline.  

SET MEETING AGENDA:

Mayor Grogan stated that they would like to add a report from the Environmental Services Department, an update on the Special Order by Consent Project.  

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Burnette to add this report to item 11D Reports from Staff.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:
(a)   Consideration of Public Hearing on Municipal Service Districts (MSD). 
A public hearing has been called to discuss the establishment of Municipal Service Districts in the Olde Leaksville and Draper Village downtown areas. Below is a history of how the Municipal Service District tax process has evolved: 
· Over 55% of the 57 North Carolina Main Street communities have a municipal service district to provide funds for downtown improvements. The average tax rate is .16/$100 valuation. Reidsville, Lexington, Salisbury and Concord are just a few of the municipalities that have implemented MSD’s.  In 2007, Gene Rees of Rees Clothing in downtown Mt. Airy came to Eden to discuss the MSD with our downtown business owners. He stated that the MSD was the single best factor in helping downtown Mt. Airy grow. The MSD provides consistent funding for downtown initiatives instead of the property owners having to be at the mercy of annual municipal budget allocations which can be unpredictable depending upon the financial condition of the city.

The tax is authorized under state statute N.C. G. S.160A-536. Funding generated from this tax can be used for the following:
· Street lighting, streets and sidewalks

· Pedestrian walkways

· Parking facilities

· Promotion and developmental activities

· sponsoring festivals and markets in the downtown area

· promoting business investment in the downtown area

· helping to coordinate public and private actions in the downtown area, and 

· developing and issuing publications on the downtown area

· designed to improve the economic well-being of the downtown area and further the public health, safety, welfare, and convenience. 

· In January of 2008, the Twin Rivers Downtown Development Corporation voted to proceed with the establishment of such tax districts to generate revenue to benefit the downtown areas. The .10/$100 valuation was approved.

· In February of 2008, both the Olde Leaksville and Draper Village merchants associations agreed to pursue the   Municipal Service Districts at the .10/$100 valuation level.

· Earlier this year, Mr. Dougherty visited with the three largest property owners in the Olde Leaksville Shopping District to determine their receptivity to the tax. All three stated they would support the tax. Draper Village Merchants Association President Linda Wyatt met separately with property owners who also were supportive of the tax.

· In early March of this year, several property owners in the Olde Leaksville and Draper Village downtown areas were invited to a meeting to determine their receptivity to the MSD. On March 17, 2008 separate meetings with property owners in the Olde Leaksville and Draper Village downtown areas resulted in votes to proceed to the public hearing stage of this process. Prior to the vote, the property owners were informed that there was a strong possibility that the city’s property tax rate would increase, something which occurred when the budget was approved. At those meetings, the Olde Leaksville property owners voted 6 to 3 in favor and the Draper Village property owners voted 10 to 1 in favor of proceeding to the June public hearing. The .10/$100 valuation level was presented as part of the discussion of the Municipal Service District. 

· On May 14th, all affected individual property owners were mailed letters advising them of the justification for the tax, the estimated annual amount they would be paying, and the date and time of the June public hearing. A map of the pertinent Municipal Service District was attached to each public hearing notice. A certification of the mailing is attached.

· Normally, the organization in charge of overseeing the downtown area of a city manages the MSD funds. Eden is unique in having multiple downtown areas. It has been determined that separate boards, comprised of property and business owners from both areas, will oversee the use of the MSD funds.

The Business Development Department recommends the establishment of the MSD tax in Olde Leaksville and Draper Village because of the following:

· The business and property owners who attended the March 17th meetings voted overwhelmingly in favor of establishing the tax districts.

· The City of Eden has spent over $850,000 in improvements in the downtown areas since 2002. This includes improvements for the High and Henry Street parking lots, decorative banners, Monroe Street parking lot purchase, façade grants, streetscape project and the Business Development Director salary which was a key component to Eden becoming a North Carolina Main Street community. While it is customary for downtown property owners to assume half of the costs of new sidewalks, none of the Olde Leaksville or Draper Village property owners was required to fund the recent streetscape project. 

For comparative purposes, I have randomly selected property owners, the city’s investment in their new sidewalks, and how many years would be required for these owners to equal half of the city’s investment in their properties if they were to make a similar investment in the downtown areas via the MSD tax:

· Property A-Corner of Bridge and Washington Streets

· $7,273.22 in customary property owner cost

· 90 years to equal the city’s investment at $80.06 annual MSD cost

· Property B-Washington Street

· $5,102.99 in customary property owner cost

· 62 years to equal the city’s investment at $82.05 annual MSD cost

As of this writing, we do not have exact cost estimates for Draper Village so a similar analysis cannot be made at this time for this downtown area.

These comparisons illustrate that the proposed MSD tax is a fraction of the cost of what the city has recently invested in the downtown properties.

· Since Eden taxpayers have contributed to the welfare and improvement of the downtown areas, it seems reasonable for the people who will benefit from this investment to contribute to the continued progress of the downtown via a tax that is small relative to the city’s investment in their properties. The average annual tax per property owner in Olde Leaksville is $67.36 and Draper Village is $31.39.

· Equitable Contributions: In the past, select property owner and businesses have underwritten special events, such as Pace-Stone Inc. paying for music at a downtown After Hours social event. While this generosity is commendable, it is not fair for one merchant to underwrite an event while those who did not contribute also benefit.  The MSD provides funds that can be used for a number of purposes including funding special events or improving the aesthetics of the downtown area.

It should be noted that there is no direct financial benefit for the City of Eden from the Municipal Service District tax. This tax is to be collected from downtown property owners for the benefit of downtown property owners. The revenue does not become part of the city’s general fund.

If the Eden City Council approves of the MSD funding, the collection of the tax will begin in the 2008-09 fiscal year.

Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Mr. Mike Dougherty, Director of Economic Development, for his report. 

Mr. Dougherty gave a PowerPoint presentation of the Main Street Program.  A copy of this presentation is located in the office of the City Clerk.  
Council Member Tuggle questioned that he had said earlier that the property owners had an opportunity annually to make changes if they wanted to, if they wanted to increase or decrease or do away with the program, would they still need to come before the City Council.
Mr. Dougherty replied that every year they get a print out from Main Street Center in Raleigh and some communities will increase or decrease their MSD rates and some will eliminate it.  He added that he had talked to property owners and told them the rate was directly related to what the Board wants to do with the tax.  The City Council would not have an impact on the tax rate but the Board does.   
The City Attorney, Mr. Tom Medlin, stated that for the record, he had a few questions to ask.  He stated that (1) one of the requirements for a Municipal Service District is that there be a report that is prepared and placed on file with the Clerk’s office for at least four (4) weeks prior to the public hearing, which is today, and he had indicated what is required to be in that report.  Mr. Medlin asked if that report was in fact prepared and placed with the Clerk at least four (4) weeks prior to tonight.
Mr. Dougherty replied that it was.
Mr. Medlin asked that (2) in addition to that, a notice was run in the paper to which Mr. Dougherty replied that it was and he had a copy with him.
Mr. Medlin stated that (3) in addition to that, he was also required to mail a copy of a notice to all the property owners in that area.  He asked if he was the person who was responsible for that mailing and if he could (4) certify to the City Council that the notice was completed.  

Mr. Dougherty replied in the affirmative.  
Mr. Medlin added that late that afternoon he realized that he had not prepared the required resolution for the City Council to pass.  He drafted the resolution and listed the municipal service districts according to the information provided earlier, the Draper Village Shopping District and the Olde Leaksville Shopping District areas that were on the map.  He explained that he would assume that for the Municipal Service Districts they would want to use the words “municipal service district” instead of “shopping district”, so he would need to revise the resolution.

He continued in that (5) the City Council also has to make a specific finding that these areas are in need of these services that Mr. Dougherty has talked about tonight to a demonstrably greater extent than the remainder of the city and based on his presentation was it his recommendation that the downtown revitalization project that is going on through this program is the main reason that these areas are in greater need than the rest of the city to which Mr. Dougherty replied yes.
Mayor Grogan asked if anyone was present who wished to make comments in favor or in opposition.   

Mr. Steve Smith, 146 N. Fieldcrest Road explained that he supported the MSD.  He noted that it was just as Mr. Dougherty had said earlier, there is a limited or small group of people that have been funding all the projects and this will put a responsibility on everybody that has property there.  He pointed out that a lot of stuff needs to be done and the money has to come from somewhere.  The city cannot keep pouring it out.  He added that he had actually seen an MSD first hand when he visited Louisville, Kentucky.  Their downtown district created a section of town where businesses there have built a restaurant row, a band stand or amphitheater and that place was packed.  It was on a much greater scale than Draper or Leaksville but they would not have had the money otherwise.  He also pointed out that if you talk to any of the business owners there they said their business had really improved.  
Mr. Tommy Harrington, Washington Street, explained that he was in favor of the MSD.  All over this town there are good citizens who work themselves ragged running around doing projects that benefit the city.  He asked where Riverfest or the parades came from.  There were people out there working together to put these projects on.  He stated that he and his wife figured that anything that helps anywhere in this town, helps them.  They own several pieces of property on Washington Street but if they had to testify under oath, they were not the best investments that they had ever made but they believe in investing in Washington Street and in the City of Eden.  Anything that is done to help this town helps everybody in it, whether or not they directly see it or immediately see it was beside the point.
He explained that this was an item that was badly needed and he thought it will encourage those that are out there working and also maybe encourage the non workers to go to work.  A lot of things have been tried; some work and some do not.  He thought that this was a great project and this may not work, but they do know that it takes a trial to be a defeat and if it did not work, they would try something else.  What they all have been doing here of late has helped the town so tremendously and he hoped that the citizens were taking the occasion to thank them for it.  What was going on at Washington Street was phenomenal.  What they were doing there tonight was needed and will help the entire town and if the people who have been working the whole area such as Draper and Eden had not been doing this over the years they would not have had much.  He closed by stating that they hoped that this will be supported wholeheartedly by everybody in town.  These extra taxes that they will be paying will be insignificant compared with the benefits they would get from it.
Mr. Lynwood Lunsford, 157 N. Fieldcrest Road, commented that he was not necessarily pro or con about this but he did have a couple of common sense concerns that he wanted to express.  First, the amount of tax, they have been assured that the amount of this tax will never increase unless the Board managing the MSD voted to have this done, that was true he was sure, at least the percentage would not increase, but if your property values increase then the actual amount of monies that you will be paying each year will increase.  He stated that he was just afraid this might become a revolving door kind of thing.  Whereas, when there was an improvement in the district, your value increases then the actual amount of tax you are paying increases.  He did not want this to become a runaway train with the amount that you have to pay.
Secondly he was told that if the Board decides that they would like to repeal this tax it can be done.  But in his research it was his understanding that it has to be approved by the City Council and he understood that the City Council was under no obligation to approve or repeal the tax if they decide not to, so with that common sense thing again he would like to have some sort of assurance that if they decide they do not want this anymore how could they be assured they would not have it any more.  

Mr. Jim Smith, 810 Washington Street, the Exhaust Center stated that he opposed this.  First of all, he pointed out that the sidewalk stopped a block before it got to him and their Christmas decorations stopped a block before it gets to him.  Whenever they have a parade, the street is blocked off where he was at and his lot becomes a public parking place.  He stated that he just believed they were paying enough taxes at the present time.  He stated that if the city managed the money and the workers correctly then they would have enough money to do whatever they wanted to do in the City of Eden.  
Mayor Grogan mentioned that the Council had received a copy of a letter from Philip Sharpe indicating his opposition.  
Mr. Eddie Barker, 820 Elm Street and 707 Washington Street, explained that he wanted to compliment the Council on the work that has been done downtown as it looked great, but if they want to get people downtown it was to no avail.  He noted that the Leaksville Merchants Association and the Draper Merchants Association were great organizations but they did not quite have the funding that they need to improve the downtowns.  He thought the tax districts would be great and he was in favor of it.  He would really like to see somewhere down the road that if they get to the point where they have a dilapidated building downtown that the organization can purchase that building or do whatever could be done to get it in shape.  
Mr. Tom Barbour, Picture This Photography, Washington Street, thanked them all for an outstanding job and their support for their downtown thus far.  The sidewalks look great and they are looking forward to the repaving of the street.  He noted that he was a member of the Merchant’s Association and a member of the Main Street Board and he had traveled to a lot of cities and talked with a lot of people who have the MSD in their cities.  He stated that all the information he had received spoke of their success.  What he had wanted in the very beginning when he moved to the downtown area was attention to the downtown.  He knew that it takes a lot of money and they were in a very difficult time economically in their area as well as in the country and he thought they have made great steps despite the lack of funding that they had to do what they have done thus far.  He added that he thought they were working in the right direction and this city has made a great turn in the last several years for improving a lot of areas, including walking trails and he thought that was great.  The trend overall was that people were moving into downtown areas, they were rebuilding their downtown areas and it becomes such a strong economic impact in the cities that they are in. He believed that could be the case for the areas of Draper and the downtown Leaksville area as well as the two other areas of Eden which are now being considered.  He just wanted to say that he supported it and appreciated the support that the City Council has given them.  
As no one else came forward, Mayor Grogan called the public hearing closed.  
Council Member Myott questioned why Mr. Smith did not have a decoration to which Mr. Dougherty replied that he guessed the snowflakes did not go that far.  He added that the new [street] lights will not be able to accommodate them [snowflakes] but they would certainly try to help that one small block in the future.

Council Member Ellis asked if there was thought about including the Spray area there with Ramsey’s [barber shop] and Mitchell’s Drug in the future.

Mr. Dougherty replied that at this time they were still trying to get a merchants association together.  He added that now with some of the changes that were happening and the new position they would be able to concentrate on it.  He explained that Main Street was a self help program and the merchants have to get together and form a coalition and try to schedule events or things to improve the area.  It has to have the inclusion of the merchants themselves.

Council Member Ellis stated so there was a possibility then to which Mr. Dougherty pointed out that it was a self help program, so if they can get organized they may be able to make some changes… 

Council Member Burnette asked Mr. Dougherty to address Mr. Lunsford’s concerns.  He asked what would happen in his opinion if the merchants really wanted it out.

Mr. Dougherty replied that it would go out.  He or whoever would make the recommendation to eliminate it.  He noted that in the presentation that he gave, he got the consensus started in January when he knew that there would possibly be a General Fund increase.  He explained that he went back to the property owners and sent notices and told them there would probably be a General Fund increase.  They discussed gas prices, so things will be a little bit stickier than they have been and he asked them if they still wanted to proceed.  He added that he did not want Main Street to have a bad contention; it has not thus far, so if you had people that did not want it to be there it would be eliminated.  
Council Member Tuggle added that it would not make any sense for a Council to vote to keep it when the money goes right back to the businesses if they did not want it.

Mayor Grogan also noted that as a taxpayer, he guessed that was the way he could speak for himself, he was happy to see property owners taking ownership in helping defray the cost or helping to keep their areas up.  Somebody mentioned a dilapidated building, to paint it, put a roof on it, keep it up, or keep the area up.  He knew they have looked nearby where they have had one for years, but it began with the property owners stepping forward, setting their rate, managing those funds themselves, had an individual working with the cities, the city has participated to some degree, but property owners in whose values will be increased and have been increased, he was glad to see them hopefully take part in taking care of themselves.

Mr. Dougherty added that there was a precedent, when they see this work, when you take the information from other places, it will increase property values.  He noted that they have had a business open in the last couple of weeks with someone who has invested a tremendous amount of money for a new store/salon that should add to the whole value of the downtown.
Council Member Ellis questioned how many letters were sent out altogether.

Mr. Dougherty replied that he did not know exactly.
Council Member Ellis noted that out of that they only got nine from Leaksville and eleven from Draper.

Mr. Dougherty explained that back in March Ms. Peggy Good sent out notices for the Leaksville area and Ms. Linda Wyatt for everyone in the Draper area.  Eleven people showed up for the meeting in Draper and nine people showed up for Leaksville.

Council Member Tuggle asked who the members of the Twin Rivers Downtown Development Corporation were.
Mr. Dougherty explained that it was the same board as the Main Street Advisory Board.  They applied to get a non profit status and those same members crossed over.  So they were representatives from the Chamber [of Commerce], the Planning Board and several property owners.

Council Member Tuggle asked him to repeat again that it was a State Statute that when they draw out these lines that determine what businesses were included in it, it says either all or none.  He asked if that was the way it works.  If you are in the business or district, there is no reason to opt out whether you are for it or against.  

Mr. Dougherty replied, if you are included in that boundary…to which Council Member Tuggle stated so that was all businesses within that particular boundary.  He asked for him to tell him again who drew the boundary.
Mr. Dougherty replied that it was the Twin Rivers Downtown Development Corporation with the individual merchants and property owners downtown. 

Council Member Tuggle asked so that is everybody to which Mr. Dougherty replied right and there were a few residences included in there as well.

Council Member Ellis added that the residences will be taxed the same to which Mr. Dougherty replied yes.

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Carter to approve the resolution for the MSD funding with the City Attorney’s modification changing “shopping district” to “municipal service district”.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:
This section of the meeting was postponed until after the presentation made by Mr. Dennis Asbury and Mr. Mark Fisher under Item 11(C) Reports from Staff.
Mr. Julian Brown, 114 N. Primitive Street, expressed concern about the drug traffic in his neighborhood and also that within the last two weeks they have had firearms discharged twice on Primitive Street.  He explained that he was a parent with two kids and he wondered if somebody would have to be shot before anything was done about it.  He also noted that there was a house next to him that had been condemned since March.  The owner has cut grass twice and the rats and snakes run over to his property.  He stated that nothing had been done about that property.  He added that he had nothing against the owner, he seemed real nice, but nothing had been done about the property.

Mayor Grogan explained that the drug issue was not just in his neighborhood, it was all over town, but the discharge of firearms was really a serious offense and he could assure him that the Chief of Police or one of the captains would be glad to talk to him about what has happened.  He added that with a lot of this stuff you have to catch it when it does happen or if you see it you have to be willing to take out a warrant and most people do not want to do that.  He then asked Mrs. Stultz if she could speak about the nuisance property.
Mrs. Stultz explained that this was a house that they have dealt with several times over the years.  In January of this year they began housing code action.  In the midst of that in February the property sold and this gentleman did buy it and he had asked them to give him some time to work on it.  That did not happen and a letter was sent out on June 4 that if nothing happened they were going to put it on the City Council’s agenda this month.  The Code Inspector, Mr. Bob Vincent went out there and there did seem to be some movement so it was decided that they would wait another month before they put it on the agenda to see if he was actually going to repair the house.  She noted that they did actually already have a bid to demolish it, but since he did make some effort they were going to give him one more month.
Mr. Brown stated that he had no complaints against the owner it was the property, it was next to him and he had to deal with the crack pipes being thrown in his yard and…

Council Member Ellis commented that he needed to get his neighbors to write down tag numbers or anything like that, if they see the same cars coming through, they should get the tags.  If the neighbors are outside, these guys will run like mice.  If he got the police over there they would come in a heartbeat.

Mr. Brown replied that he understood.  He also mentioned that his daughter was at Leaksville-Spray and she had asked him what she should do as she did not want to turn her friends in for doing drugs, but she put it in the DARE box at school.  He noted that the girl missed 35 days of school and she was about 12 years old.   He stated that nothing was ever done so she put it in the DARE box again and still nothing was done.  He stated that he was just curious that a lot of times nothing gets done.  He stated that he did not know if it was because of the area that they live in or what but to him, when a firearm was discharged…he asked them to imagine if one of their kids was out in the yard and they got shot, how they would feel.  He stated that it had concerned him enough that he did not want this to continue on.  He pointed out that people ask him why he did not just move.  He explained that he did not see why he should have to move as those other people should.  
Council Member Ellis commented that he was sure he would get a lot more traffic by the police officers now that he had brought it to their attention.

Council Member Myott asked if he called 911 when the firearms were discharged to which Mr. Brown replied that Ms. Wakefield had called them the last time but he had actually called the non emergency number.  They did send the police out there on the other house, down below the one [next door], and they did their thing and then turned down the street, then they [people] will be out there in the middle of the street with both doors open.  Council Member Myott asked what the street was.

Mr. Brown replied that it was at 114 Primitive Street right there at Church Street Station where Ms. Wakefield owns the restaurant and her customers were actually getting up and leaving because of the goings on.  He stated that a man had slapped a woman down in the street and when the police arrived nobody was arrested.  

Mayor Grogan asked if the woman said anything.

Mr. Brown replied that he did not know and it was a good possibility that she did not.
Mayor Grogan stated that the best thing to do would be to talk to the policemen who were there tonight [at the meeting].  They have heard what his problems were and they will tell him what he could do to help them.  He added that he knew they could probably get more traffic in that area but at the same time the citizens have got to stand up, the lady had to speak up.  

Council Member Epps commented that he used to be a policeman and he wanted to point out that unless they see it there was not much they could do as far as keeping an eye on the street.

Ms. Heather Wakefield, 715 Church Street, explained that she was the owner of Church Street Station and her restaurant was located directly in front of the home that they came about.  She stated that was her greatest concern and it had to be addressed.  She noted that there were firearms and continual drug dealings in front of her own business, but her main concern was this was a crack house and the house behind them did need to be demolished.  There was no way it could be repaired and rented to the degree of a person who would be able to live in a nicer home.  She pointed out that if you rent it for $200 a month you will get $200 a month tenant.  
She added that they already have that in two of the houses located beside of her restaurant and one of the instances that Mr. Brown was referring to happened beside of her drive thru window.  She stated that it took three phone calls to the police department before anybody came.  She said that she called the police department and by then it had worked its way by her drive thru window.  She stated that it occurred on Friday the busiest day of the week and she was concerned about her customers and her own family.  She noted that this went on for 20 minutes and she had to call the police again, but apparently there was a third phone call.  She explained that she did not hear the gun shot, but whoever called the third time did and they told the officers that a female had a gun.  She explained that before she called the police the second time she did go outside to ask them to leave.  She did not know there was a girl with a firearm and she never knew there was another phone call but the girl that was involved in the whole situation told them it was not her fault, that the whole incident occurred from an ex boyfriend, but it had been since she had been living in that home.  She stated that they have had numerous accounts in the last few months with situations and it has gotten worse.  
She explained that she would really love to have at least that one home gone.  She already had to deal with these two homes over on the other side of her business.  With things going on right now and in the food industry there were 25 restaurants from High Point to Greensboro that have closed down because they cannot afford the cost increases.  She explained that elderly people were the bulk of her business and they cannot afford to eat at the end of the month, so she could not afford to have these hoodlums running them away from her business when she was at a very critical point with the economy.
Mayor Grogan stated that she and Mr. Brown needed to sit down with the police they can…to which Ms. Wakefield replied that her main concern was the situation with the home.

Mr. Mike Huffman, 730 Chatham Court, explained that he owned the property.  He stated that he could also attest that the neighborhood had gone down hill quite a bit since he was young.  He also did not make it a habit of going around buying condemned crack houses.  He explained that he simply bought the house because it was a childhood home and he saw it was to be condemned.  He bought the house to revitalize and his intention was to move his family members into it.  He had spoken to Mr. Brown a few times but he had not heard his specific concerns yet.  He stated that they did give him an extension to work on the house but he had let time get away from it.  When he bought it he had addressed all the immediate health and hazard issues right away.  He noted that there was about 90 cubic yards of interior debris that was removed and also a biological issue that had to be dealt with.  It was also re-plumbed all the way to the street and he did put windows and doors on it to secure it.  He explained that he had been out of town for a couple of months on business and did not realize that they were having that certain issue.  He added that the only thing wrong with the house was cosmetic, the structure was sound and all the health issues had been addressed.
Mayor Grogan stated that he thought it would benefit him and his neighbors if he would get with Mrs. Stultz and either do what he said he was going to do or they will tear the house down.  

Mr. Huffman stated that if they would be willing to give him a slight extension and the inspectors let him know what they want addressed point by point he would be happy to do it.

Mrs. Stultz commented that Mr. Huffman came into their office on February 29 and talked with the staff about what the issues were with this house and there is any number, it was in fairly deplorable condition and they were ready to go ahead and demolish.

Mr. Huffman stated that at this point it was more cosmetic.

Council Member Epps asked if he would have it ready by the July Council meeting. 

Mr. Huffman replied that if they would give him an extension he would have it done or pay to have it demolished.  

Council Member Burnette suggested that he sit down and talk with the other property owners in that neighborhood.

Council Member Carter asked if the house was secure and if the windows and doors are shut up where nobody can get in there to which Mr. Huffman replied yes.  Somebody had picked the lock on it about a week or so.

Council Member Ellis questioned where he lived to which Mr. Huffman replied that for the most part he lived in Florida, [but] he lived here as well and he owned 4 rental houses.  He added that he was a taxpayer here and also owned a business.  Council Member Ellis questioned what the business was to which Mr. Huffman replied American Property Services and American Property Specialists.  
It was the consensus of the City Council that Mr. Huffman would have the property in compliance by the July 15th meeting or it would be on the agenda to demolish.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
(a) Approval and adoption of amendment to Chapter 18 Section 11.29 of the Eden City Code – regarding the Extraterritorial Area. 
On May 22, 2008 the Eden City Council held a public hearing on the extension of our ETJ.  The next step in the process was for the County Commissioners to have their public hearing.  They held the hearing on June 2, 2008 and voted 4-1 to approve the request.  
The staff was asking that the City Council adopt the ordinance to include the areas to be added to our ETJ and thus our planning jurisdiction and that they extend the effective date of the ordinance to allow for a thoughtful transition for the property owners involved.  This will also improve the process for both City and County staff.

Once the effective date is established, we will have a maximum of 60 days to make the appropriate zoning ordinance amendments.  Therefore, we are proposing that we have multiple zoning hearings that would focus on portions of the extension and not try to have the zoning hearings on all of the nearly 700 parcels in one public hearing.

It was recommended by the Planning & Inspections Department that the City Council initiate a zoning text amendment that would eliminate the maximum square footage for accessory structures for properties with a valid farm number.  This would provide these operations in our jurisdiction more flexibility of operation.  The Planning Board would hear this in June and then the Council in July.

It was also proposed that the City waive the zoning map amendment fee for any property owner in the new ETJ areas for (1) year after the effective date of the ordinance.  This will allow the staff to make any necessary adjustments at no cost to the impacted property owners.

Mrs. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections, explained that the City Council had the public hearing on this particular ordinance in May and in addition to that they were asking that the City Council approve the ordinance and make it effective on August 31st.  The reason was that they needed some time to get the zoning put in place for all of those 697 parcels.  So they have 60 days from the effective date of the ordinance to do that.  They would begin bringing those things to the Planning Board in July and they would then have them done with a month to spare.  They also would like to ask that as they do this that the Council would agree to waive a fee for one rezoning for anybody within those 697 parcels.  
Council Member Tuggle stated that he had looked through all the Rockingham County zoning ordinances and for the most part it appeared that what they are doing in the County and what we are doing here in Eden is essentially the same thing other than a matter of semantics. 

Mrs. Stultz agreed and added that Eden did have some stricter height requirements; they allow more uses, more dense developments, those kinds of things.  She explained that the predominate zoning districts in the areas that they are including in the new ETJ is currently residential-agriculture.  They have plans to make all of that property for now residential-suburban which is a very similar district.  The next largest district is residential-protected which is very similar to R-20.  She explained that when the Council enacted the first ETJ in 1979 you could put everything in an R-20 zoning district.  It was sort of a holding zone and then you go through the development property.  
She added that there were some small commercial businesses out there and she did not really see a lot of change for the residents that are out there now.  She explained that they did want the Council to initiate a zoning text amendment that would deal with accessory structures when they have a real farm business.  Right now in the city’s jurisdiction if you live on a piece of property you can have half of the square footage of your house or whatever is greater.  Unless you are in residential-suburban and that has a sliding scale for accessory structures and it gets to an unlimited number of square feet after you have 40 acres.  What they realized was that they have some bonafide agricultural operations with a farm number that do not have 40 acres that may need more square footage than was currently allowed.  
Council Member Tuggle asked if they were essentially adding that to make sure they do qualify without it being anything that would be harmful to anybody.

Mrs. Stultz replied that as she listened during the public hearing that was one of the notes she kept writing to look at that [later] and they did.  Right now the County did not limit the amount of square footage you can have in residential-protected accessory structures.  That is common for counties and not common for cities.

Council Member Tuggle stated that he had heard a lot and he thought a lot of the people who lived on a farm seemed to really be concerned about having these types of things go over that.

Mrs. Stultz explained that anywhere in the city’s jurisdiction if you live on a piece of property and you meet the underlying requirements you can have animals, birds, horses or cows, if you meet that requirement.  If you do not live on the property the city has a special use permit process to allow them, if they meet the criteria.  So there was nothing in the city’s zoning regulations, as they are now, and particularly not in residential-suburban, that would prevent them from keeping the things they have in place.  Not only that but State law says they have the right to do what was called a vested right and they were told about that.  

A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Tuggle to adopt the ordinance to include the areas to be added to the city’s ETJ and extend the effective date of the ordinance to August 31.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
(b)   Consideration of appointment of Mike Ayers to Tree Board (Ward 6).  
A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Tuggle to approve the nomination of Council Member Tuggle (Ward 6) of Mr. Mike Ayers to the Tree Board.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
NEW BUSINESS:   

(a) Consideration of Railroad Crossing at N. Hundley Drive Norfolk Southern Railway Tracks – Crossing No. 713 749L. 
The railroad grade crossing on N. Hundley Drive is eligible for Federal funds to be used for a proposed project to install automatic warning devices.  Staff is of the opinion that the City of Eden should decline to accept the project as proposed by the NC DOT in their letter to the City Manager dated May 14, 2008.

The initial cost to be borne by the City of Eden (estimated at $16,400), combined with yearly maintenance costs (currently estimated at $1,290) does not seem to be justified based on the relatively low volume of traffic at the crossing.

It is suggested that we install stop signs on each side of the railroad crossing at N. Hundley Drive, as was done a few years ago on N. Hale Street.  In addition, stop bars with the word “STOP” should also be painted on each approach to the crossing.  These changes, combined with tree clearing to improve visibility, should improve the safety of vehicular traffic with minimum impact on traffic flow and the budget.

Council Member Tuggle commented that he thought Mr. O’Dell’s suggestion was right on target.

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Ellis to decline the project as proposed and accept the recommendation of the Engineering Department. All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
REPORTS FROM STAFF:
A. Monthly Financial Report 

Financial Report
B. Finance & Human Resources - No Report
C. Environmental Services 
Mayor Grogan asked Mr. Dennis Asbury, Environmental Services Director and Mr. Mark Fisher, representative of W.K. Dickson, to come forward for a Powerpoint presentation giving an update on the Special Order by Consent Projects.  A copy of this Powerpoint presentation is on file in the City Clerk’s office.  

Council Member Burnette asked if he understood Mr. Fisher to say that basically Phase 4 would be completed by July of next year.

Mr. Fisher replied that was assuming the notice of procedures issued in August for a 330 day calendar year.

Council Member Burnette questioned where that put them at that point with the Special Order of Consent.
Mr. Fisher replied that at that point he assumed it would be inflated.  He knew there would be some final paperwork to resolve the order and at that point it would essentially be back to the main operation.
Mr. Asbury asked if he was asking about after it was completed, where the city stood at completion.

Council Member Burnette replied yes.  He added that one other question was that when they have rain they continue to get sewer overflows due to plugage and so on.  He stated that he was not sure that zero overflows were reasonable for a city of this size with this infrastructure.  He questioned what was reasonable.

Mr. Fisher replied that was a good question and he did not know if there was a number.  He explained that when you talk with folks at EPA or the Division of Water Quality and they say zero tolerance that was their favorite term.  He agreed that with a system of this size, you are going to have overflows.  He added that he could not really tell them the number.  He explained that what was being experienced in Meadow Greens and Dan River and Covenant Branch that was well outside the norm.  He thought certain events, and he thought that the Division of Water Quality understands, certain events are going to require some relief from their standpoint.  He added that he thought that as long as they see a measure of good will by the city and continued commitment to improving the sewer system and staying ahead of the repair bill, they are going to offer the city that regulatory relief.  That was not to say that certain events may trigger a civil penalty, but often with that civil penalty the city can explain and communicate to the Division of Quality that certain actions have been taken and are being taken and that civil penalty will be waived.

Council Member Burnette stated that he was assuming that with the Division of Water Quality and so on, that most of their restrictions would continue to tighten…

Mr. Fisher replied that was right, unfortunately they were not going to write into the city’s operating permit a number that will be allowed.  They will basically tell you zero that was their nature and what they want to be achieved.

Mayor Grogan pointed out that was not just for Eden that was for any city of this size to which Mr. Fisher agreed.
Mr. Asbury mentioned that he had given a copy of the presentation to the City Clerk to be placed on the city’s website.

Council Member Tuggle asked how much money had been spent this point.  He added that he knew that when NCDENR steps in they say this is what you have to do, and if the State tells you to do it you do not have a choice, or they put a moratorium on any permitting that goes out.  He asked if that was correct.  
Mr. Asbury replied that it was. 

Council Member Tuggle added that was what they were faced with and from that point on he had noticed how much progress in just such a short time.  And, he added, that Mr. Asbury had been there right at the very beginning to see it take place.  He questioned the amount of money that they have spent on Phase 3.

Mr. Asbury replied that they were a little over $3 million, probably like $3.4 or $3.5.
Mr. Fisher added that he believed that was correct.  The city defrayed some of the cost with the line work by receiving a Rural Center Grant.  That was about a half a million dollars.  He added that he thought the original price tag was close to about $4.1 million, and as the Consent Agenda says the pump station project is about $3.3 million so keep that in mind.
Council Member Burnette asked him to also put in perspective, with the total overall water and sewer assessment, was that $90 some million.
Mr. Asbury replied yes, the original 2003 Water and Sewer Master Plan had $93 million dollars.  

Council Member Tuggle stated that when they complete Phase 4 and the Special Order by Consent has been lifted, of course they would be foolish not to continue to maintain and update or they will be back in the same shape for future Councils.
Mr. Asbury replied that was a good point and when they made their presentations to the State officials that was a point they brought up because they talked about what they were doing looking forward to the projects with the Dry Creek River Basin and the northern Smith River areas.  This report was well received.  They thought the city had done what it said it would do with the SOC but they also recognized that they were looking beyond that to maintain the system.

Council Member Tuggle stated that to maintain, obviously they will not have to spend nearly as much money as they have the last few years to maintain and update as they go along per year.  He asked if he was correct.
Mr. Asbury replied that he thought that was correct and explained that when you get under the SOC you really have an artificial time frame in which to accomplish a lot of work and it has to be compressed and any time you are doing that you have to spend more money so hopefully as they get out from under that time pressure they can do these at a more leisurely pace.

Mr. Fisher added that one thing he would like to mention was that Mr. Steve Tedder, the Regional Engineer for the Division of Water Quality, complimented the city on its actions and asked that on behalf of the City of Eden and the city’s staff, if they would mind sharing Eden’s story.  He thought that would go a long way in public relations for the City of Eden and this area.  Eden realized that it had a problem and was addressing that problem and they want to share that with other communities.

Council Member Grogan pointed out that he thought that this Council realized that at some point it has to be paid for.  They get I&I and they look at their system and replace pipe or outfall lines as needed, rather than all of it falling apart at the same time.   
Council Member Tuggle also added that since he had been on the Council he would like to thank Mr. Asbury and the whole department.  They have stayed on it and kept them out of a lot of trouble with the State and he thought that he spoke for the whole Council by saying that they appreciate the job he and his staff was doing.

Mr. Asbury thanked them and also mentioned that the staff was a great bunch of people. 
D. Engineering - No Report
E. Economic & Tourism Development

Monthly Report for June
Industrial Recruitment/Retention

Small Business and Technology Development Center

I have submitted a formal request for assistance in helping Eden identify water users, data centers, and call centers. Mac Mc Cumber of the SBTDC is spearheading this project.

Commercial Recruitment

· Tractor Supply Company

The company was very pleased with those applicants who interviewed with them in late May. A late June opening is expected.

· Kingsway Plaza

Peeble’s Department Store

· They expect to open in mid-September at this shopping center

· Belk

Sales reported very strong in recent weeks—high gas prices are causing some consumers to shop at home.

· Tire Max 

This company has purchased Price Tire Company and started operating the former Mayor’s business on June 2nd. 

· B & W Flea Market

This business will locate in the former Cato Plus building in the Food Lion shopping center next to Tractor Supply Company. A sign on the window states that they will sell new and used furniture, household items and more. They are currently upfitting the building and should be open sometime in early July. We anticipate that the former Shoe Show storefront will be filled in short order due to the new occupancy of the building.
Main Street Downtown Revitalization 

· NC Main Street Director

Former Lenoir, Lexington and Chapel Hill Main Street Manager Liz Parham has been selected to replace Rodney Swink as the new Director of Urban Development. Ms. Parham will oversee the NC Main Street and Small Town Main Street programs as well as developing new initiatives for downtowns in larger, urban areas.

Teresa Watts, Director of Heritage Tourism & Community Development for the North Carolina Department of Commerce, Division of Tourism, Film and Sports Development has been selected as the Assistant Main Street Director.
· New Businesses

· Smooth and Silky-Washington Street

· Salon and retail store

· Ribbon cutting took place on June 12th
· Former Mule’s Restaurant-Monroe Street

· This restaurant will re-open soon as an establishment similar to Tiano’s
· Golden Apple Restaurant 

The owners of this restaurant have already booked musical entertainment for the location to begin in early October. Chairmen of the Board is one of their first bands. It is my understanding that owner Jonathan Wise will be presenting plans to the city in the next few weeks.

· Home Savings Bank

· Placing new awnings on its building. Excellent addition to the downtown

· Riverfest

· Fundraising efforts continue. We are pleased to have new sponsors or those who have increased their participation this year.

· Streetscape project

·  Met with NCDOT representatives who will improve signage to alleviate truck traffic on Washington Street. New signs should be up in the next 60 days. We are also sending letters to area companies urging them to have truckers use truck routes and those who have to travel on Washington Street and Fieldcrest Road to do so carefully.

Eden Shopping Brochure

· Absolutely final revisions have been made. It is at printer.

Tourism Development

· Piedmont Pottery Festival

· Excellent turnout and good sales reported by all potters. Special thanks to the Eden Facility Maintenance crew for transporting festival items, Deanna Hunt for making creative nametags and signs, and Cindy Adams for being a lifesaver at the event.

· Land of Two Rivers Videos

· A series of videos, celebrating Eden’s downtowns, historic places, special venues, such as the Eden Drive-In, rivers and surrounding places of interest will be hosted on the www.landoftworivers.com web site and linked from the city web site. We can also make DVD’s of these videos to mail to those interested in learning more about the city.

More and more people are looking at places to relocate from web sites and this project shows the best of Eden

· Outside Magazine

· We have been getting at least 50 inquiries weekly about our May ad in this publication. This has been a very effective ad campaign that we will strongly consider continuing next year.

Other Projects

Way Finding Process

· All signs are now up—project complete

Council Member Tuggle thanked Mr. Dougherty for the hard work he had done and added that he did not think that there would be a revitalization of the city without him.

F. Parks, Recreation & Facility Maintenance 

Monthly Report for June
The Parks and Recreation Department will be offering several events at Freedom Park and other Parks and Recreation facilities during the month of June 2008.

The Mill Avenue Pool (Draper Pool) will be open from 10:00 a.m. – 1:00 p.m. Monday – Friday for summer day camps, groups and swim lessons, and from 1:00 p.m. – 6:00 p.m. for open swim time for the public.  The pool will be available for rental from6:30 p.m. – 8:30 p.m. Monday – Sunday.  The cost is $3.00 for daily admission for City residents and $4.00 for non-residents, the City resident season pass is $35.00 and $45.00 for non-residents, and the cost for pool rentals is $42. 00 for 20 swimmers or less, $62.00 for 30 swimmers or less, and $76.00 for 40 swimmers or less.  For more information, please contact the Parks and Recreation Department at 623-2110.

The Parks and Recreation Summer Day Camp program will begin June 16 and run through August 15, 2008.  This program is held at the Bridge Street Recreation Center Monday – Friday from 8:00 a.m. – 5:00 p.m.  The participants are involved in arts and crafts, sports activities, swimming and go on field trips on a regular basis.  The cost is $250 for City residents and $260 for non-city residents.

The Concert in the Park for June will be held on Saturday, June 28, 2008 at 6:30 p.m. at the Eden Kiwanis Amphitheater.  The featured artist will be Veronica Jones and Company.  This event is free to the public and concessions will be available for purchase.

There are National Softball Association Tournaments scheduled for the weekends of June   21 & 22, and June 28 & 29, 2008 at Freedom Park.  The games will begin at 9:00 a.m. and will be scheduled through the day and evening.  There will be teams from North Carolina and Virginia participating in the tournaments.

G. Police - No Report
H. Fire – No Report
I. Planning & Inspections - No Report
J. City Attorney - No Report
K. City Manager- No Report
CONSENT AGENDA:
(a) Approval and adoption of minutes:  May 12, May 20, and May 22, 2008.  
(b) Consideration of Eden Rotary Club request to construct a boardwalk with an overlook of the Smith River at the Smith River Greenway Site. 
The City has received a request from the Eden Rotary Club to construct a Boardwalk with an overlook of the Smith River at The Smith River Greenway site.

This would be the Rotary Club’s 2007-2008 community project, and they would like to begin work on this project sometime in July.  It will take them approximately 4 weeks to complete the project.

City Staff is very excited about having local civic organizations continue to assist the City in enhancing its recreation facilities and greenways, and feels this project would help enhance the Smith River Greenway system.

Staff recommends that the City Council approves this project.

(c) Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #17 – Water & Sewer loan money, adopted in the FY 08-09 Budget.  
The attached budget amendment reallocates the FY 07-08 Water & Sewer loan money according to what you adopted in the FY 08-09 budget.  Also attached is page 60 of the budget message which outlines the allocations of the $6,875,755 loan.

	
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 
	

	Water & Sewer Fund
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	W/S Loan Proceeds
	
	30-3850-86000
	 $         6,900,000.00 
	 $  6,875,754.00 
	 $        (24,246.00)
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Water & Sewer Fund
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Transfer to Water Pressure Imprv
	30-9920-98506
	 $         1,262,000.00 
	 $  1,184,112.00 
	 $        (77,888.00)
	

	S/C M/R System (SSES)
	
	30-8130-24600
	 $            150,000.00 
	 $                       -   
	 $      (150,000.00)
	

	Bridge Street Pump Station
	30-8130-24740
	 $            650,000.00 
	 $                       -   
	 $      (650,000.00)
	

	Junction Pump Station
	
	30-8130-24750
	 $            650,000.00 
	 $                       -   
	 $      (650,000.00)
	

	Panther to Meadow 16"
	
	30-8120-24605
	 $            391,000.00 
	 $     387,000.00 
	 $           (4,000.00)
	

	Raw Water Intake Project
	
	30-8120-19503
	 $                             -   
	 $     350,000.00 
	 $        350,000.00 
	

	AC Furniture Sewer Line
	
	30-8130-24760
	
	 $     163,400.00 
	 $        163,400.00 
	

	Transfer to Sewer Rehab
	
	30-9920-98501
	 $         2,484,000.00 
	 $  3,262,142.00 
	 $        778,142.00 
	

	Transfer to Bio Solids
	
	30-9920-98502
	 $                             -   
	 $     216,100.00 
	 $        216,100.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	 $        (24,246.00)
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Water Pressure Improvements
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Transfer from W/S 
	
	72-3986-98100
	 $         1,262,000.00 
	 $  1,184,112.00 
	 $        (77,888.00)
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Water Pressure Improvements
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Freedom Park Tank
	
	72-8140-24603
	 $            747,000.00 
	 $     669,112.00 
	 $        (77,888.00)
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Bio Solids Fund
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Transfer from W/S 
	
	75-3986-9800
	 $                             -   
	 $     216,100.00 
	 $        216,100.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Bio Solids Fund
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Bio Solids Treatment Upgrade
	75-8140-24610
	 $                             -   
	 $     216,100.00 
	 $        216,100.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Sewer Rehab Fund
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Transfer from W/S 
	
	73-3986-98000
	 $                             -   
	 $     778,142.00 
	 $        778,142.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Sewer Rehab Fund
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Northern Smith River Outfall
	73-8140-24710
	 $                             -   
	 $     648,180.00 
	 $        648,180.00 
	

	Dry Creek Outfall
	
	73-8140-24680
	 $            134,785.72 
	 $     702,813.72 
	 $        568,028.00 
	

	SSES - Continuation
	
	73-8140-24690
	 $            340,100.00 
	 $     662,600.00 
	 $        322,500.00 
	

	Kuder Street Outfall
	
	73-8140-24700
	 $            650,000.00 
	 $                       -   
	 $      (650,000.00)
	

	Pipe Renewal
	
	73-8140-24720
	 $              87,584.82 
	 $        77,018.82 
	 $        (10,566.00)
	

	Pipe Renewal
	
	73-8140-24730
	 $            100,000.00 
	 $                       -   
	 $      (100,000.00)
	

	
	
	
	
	
	 $        778,142.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	To adjust Water & Sewer accounts for loan proceeds per 2008-2009 budget ordinance.
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 17th day of June, 2008.
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson,  Deputy City Clerk
	
	 John Grogan, Mayor 
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	


(d) Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #18 – Transferring the Fund Balance in the Self Insurance Fund to the Fund Balances of the General Fund and Water & Sewer Fund.  
According to the auditors, the Self Insurance Fund should break even each year and any fund balance that remains should be transferred back to the General Fund and Water & Sewer Fund.  As you recall the 08-09 budget ordinance states that $404,509 will be transferred into the General fund balance and $107,528 will be transferred into the Water & Sewer fund balance from the Self Insurance fund.  This totals $512,037 which was the fund balance in the Self Insurance fund at June 30, 2007.    The attached budget amendment transfers the fund balance in the Self Insurance fund to the fund balances of the General Fund and Water & Sewer Fund.

	
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	Self Insurance Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Fund Balance Appropriated
	15-3991-99100
	 $                          -   
	 $    512,037.00 
	 $      512,037.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Self Insurance Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Transfer to General Fund
	15-4145-97000
	 $                           -   
	 $    404,509.00 
	 $      404,509.00 

	Transfer to W/S Fund
	
	15-4145-98000
	 $                          -   
	 $    107,528.00 
	 $     107,528.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	 $      512,037.00 

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenue
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Contribution from Self Insurance
	10-3984-94000
	 $                           -   
	 $    404,509.00 
	 $      404,509.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Special Approp Holding Account
	10-9920-99999
	 $                           -   
	 $    404,509.00 
	 $      404,509.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Water & Sewer Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenue
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Contribution from Self Insurance
	10-3984-98300
	 $                           -   
	 $    107,528.00 
	 $      107,528.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Water & Sewer Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Special Approp Holding Account
	30-9920-99999
	 $                           -   
	 $    107,528.00 
	 $      107,528.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Transfer Self Insurance fund balance @ 6/30/07 to General Fund and Water & Sewer Fund per 2008-2009 budget 

	ordinance.
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 17th day of June, 2008.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	 
	

	Sheralene Thompson, Deputy City Clerk
	
	 John Grogan, Mayor 
	


(e) Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #19 – Increasing the Police Security Charges revenue line item and the Police Security expenditure line item for the actual amounts.  
During our budgeting process we budget an amount for Police Security Charges which is the amount the city charges businesses, etc. for providing extra security.  We offset this revenue with an expenditure line item in the police department for the same amount.  During fiscal year 07-08, we have exceeded the budgeted amounts.  The attached budget amendment increases the Police Security Charges revenue line item and the Police Security expenditure line item for the actual amounts.

	
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Police Security Charges
	
	10-3431-41100
	 $            22,500.00 
	 $     47,000.00 
	 $        24,500.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Police Security
	
	10-4310-12500
	 $            22,500.00 
	 $     47,000.00 
	 $        24,500.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adjust Police Security Charges and Expenses to actual amounts collected and expended.
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 17th day of June, 2008.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, Deputy City Clerk
	
	 John Grogan, Mayor 
	
	


(f) Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #20 – To balance out the Greenways Fund covering the final expenditures for the landscaping and retaining wall for the kiosk at the Kennedy Street end of the Greenway.  
The attached budget amendment is to balance out the Greenways Fund.  This amendment covers the final expenditures for the landscaping and retaining wall for the kiosk at the Kennedy Street end of the Greenway.

	
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Spec Approp Contr to Greenways
	10-9920-80000
	 $            34,000.00 
	 $      40,750.00 
	 $          6,750.00 

	Contingency
	
	10-9990-99100
	 $              9,000.00 
	 $        2,250.00 
	 $       (6,750.00)

	
	
	
	
	
	 $                      -   

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Greenways Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Contribution from General Fund
	21-3984-01000
	 $             978,700.00 
	 $     985,450.00 
	 $            6,750.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Greenways Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Clear/Grade/Site Preparation
	21-4910-29911
	 $          367,135.00 
	 $    373,885.00 
	 $          6,750.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Transfer to cover expenses in the Greenways fund.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 17th day of June, 2008.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, Deputy City Clerk
	
	 John Grogan, Mayor 
	
	


(g) Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #21 – This amendment increases the revenue line item “loan proceeds” and also increases the Street Department C/O Vehicles line item for the purchase of a 2008 Ford Bucket Truck. 
When the City purchases vehicles with installment purchases, it is required to show the loan monies coming in from the bank and the monies going out to pay the vendor in the financial statements.  This amendment increases the revenue line item “loan proceeds” and also increases the Street Department C/O Vehicles line item for the purchase of a 2008 Ford Bucket Truck.  

	
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Loan Proceeds
	
	10-3850-87000
	 $         521,560.00 
	 $   600,060.00 
	 $        78,500.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Streets C/O Vehicle
	
	10-4510-55000
	 $          149,460.00 
	 $    227,960.00 
	 $        78,500.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Funds to finance 2008 Bucket Truck for the Street Department.
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 17th day of June, 2008.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, Deputy City Clerk
	
	 John Grogan, Mayor 
	
	


(h) Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #22 – Transferring money from the drug forfeiture account to the General Fund to cover expenditures in the drug forfeiture line items. 

The attached budget amendment transfers money from the drug forfeiture account to the General Fund to cover expenditures in the drug forfeiture line items.  Below is a break down of each line item and the specific expenditures.

 

DEPARTMENT SUPPLIES

10-4310-29102 

Knee/Elbow Pads/Camo Clothing
 
$            487.14 

Chief's Office Renovations


433.60 





$            920.74 

TELEPHONE

10-4310-32101 

Cell Phone Expense

 
$            158.43 

TRAINING/TRAVEL

10-4310-39501 

CVSA Conference

 
$         2,686.00 

Defense Technology Conference
            
           2,280.00 

NARC/AW&SC



               945.00 



 

$         5,911.00 

BUILDING IMPROVEMENTS 

10-4310-54200 

Firing Range Repairs

 
$          4,376.00 

C/O BUILDING IMPROVEMENTS

10-4310-54300 

Fencing - Evidence Storage/Wash Pit
 $         6,150.00 

Kitchen Renovations


            7,630.06 




 

$       13,780.03 

C/O EQUIPMENT/DEPRECIABLE

10-4310-57200 

Interviewing System


$       13,440.11 

C/O EQUIPMENT/NON-DEPREC

10-4310-57201 

13 Bullet Proof Vests

 
$       29,885.57 

41 Glock Pistols


          
         18,263.72 

Computer


                         2,895.00 

Wall-MTD LCD Units

                         2,050.89 

Tactical Holographic Sights

          3,680.90 

10 Colt .223 Carbines


          3,667.36 





$       60,443.44 

	
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenue
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	PD Fed/State Drug Forteiture
	10-3431-41900
	 $       141,590.00 
	 $ 238,661.00 
	 $     97,071.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Police Dept Supplies Drug Forf
	10-4310-29102
	 $         18,185.00 
	 $   19,110.00 
	 $          925.00 

	Police Miscellaneous Drug Forf
	10-4310-29902
	 $           3,035.00 
	 $     2,000.00 
	 $     (1,035.00)

	Police Telephone Drug Forf
	10-4310-32101
	 $           1,135.00 
	 $     1,295.00 
	 $          160.00 

	Police Training/Travel Drug Forf
	10-4310-39501
	 $                     -   
	 $     5,911.00 
	 $       5,911.00 

	Police Bldg Impr Drug Forf
	10-4310-54200
	 $                     -   
	 $     4,380.00 
	 $       4,380.00 

	Police C/O Bldg Impr Drug Forf
	10-4310-54300
	 $                     -   
	 $   13,780.00 
	 $     13,780.00 

	Police C/O Equip/Depr Drug Forf
	10-4310-57200
	 $           7,035.00 
	 $   20,480.00 
	 $     13,445.00 

	Police C/O Equip/NonDepr Drug Forf
	10-4310-57201
	 $         33,725.00 
	 $   94,255.00 
	 $     60,530.00 

	Police C/O Exercies Equip Drug Forf
	10-4310-57202
	 $         27,295.00 
	 $   26,270.00 
	 $     (1,025.00)

	
	
	
	
	
	 $     97,071.00 

	Transferring money from the Federal Forfeiture
	
	
	

	Bank Account to the General Fund.
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 17th day of June, 2008.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, Deputy City Clerk
	
	 John Grogan, Mayor 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


(i) Consideration of approval of Rockingham Community College Education Access Channel Local Government Agreement.  
(j) Approval and adoption of a Resolution to donate personal property to the Basic Law Enforcement Training Program at Rockingham Community College.  
RESOLUTION TO DONATE
PERSONAL PROPERTY

WHEREAS, the City of Eden recognizes that the Eden City Police Department is in possession of the following personal property:

30 sets of leather gear including: Safariland duty belts, security holsters, double magazine holders, handcuff holders, pepper spray holders, flashlight holders.

WHEREAS, the City of Eden recognizes that the Eden City Police Department has received new and updated leather gear sets, therefore rendering the aforementioned 30 sets of leather gear surplus and unused.

WHEREAS, the City of Eden desires to donate this aforementioned surplus and unused property to the Basic Law Enforcement Training Program at Rockingham Community College.   

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, by the City Council of the City of Eden that the 30 sets of leather gear, including Safariland duty belts, security holsters, double magazine holders, handcuff holders, pepper spray holders and flashlight holders, be deemed surplus and unused.  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the 30 sets of leather gear, including Safariland duty belts, security holsters, double magazine holders, handcuff holders, pepper spray holders, and flashlight holders be donated to the Basic Law Enforcement Training Program at Rockingham Community College.  

APPROVED, ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE, this 17th day of June, 2008.

CITY OF EDEN

By:     
John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:

Sheralene Thompson, CMC

Deputy City Clerk
(k) Consideration and authorization to award contracts for SOC – Pump Stations Improvements Bid Results and Recommendation.  
Bids were received for the subject property on May 30th.  It was recommended that the City Council award contracts to the following responsive low bidders for the indicated work:  

Schedule A:


James E. Harris Construction Company


Base Bid 
$1,370,600.00


Alternate Items  
$     85,000.00


TOTAL

$1,455,600.00

Schedule B:


Gilbert Engineering Company


Base Bid
$1,720,000.00


Alternate Items
$   180,000.00


TOTAL

$1,900,000.00

A review of available funds on hand and anticipated loan proceeds for this project by the City Manager, Director of Finances & Personnel and Director of Environmental Services indicates that adequate funding sources are in place to support the recommended award of these contracts.

(l) Consideration and authorization to award contract for Sidewalk Replacement.  
Two bids were received for the Sidewalk Replacement Project.  The bids are summarized as follows:

	Contractor
	Description
	Unit
	Estimated 

Quantity
	Unit 

Price
	Total Cost

	Yates Construction Company, Inc.

9220 NC 65

Stokesdale, NC  27357
	Concrete Sidewalk

Curb & Gutter

4” Subgrade Replacement

TOTAL
	Square Yard

Linear Feet

Square Feet


	5,373

680

3,000
	$54.76

$29.00

$2.15
	$294,225.48

$19,720.00

$6,450

$320,395.48

	Thomas E. Hall, Jr. Inc. 756 Morgan Road Eden, NC  27288
	Concrete Sidewalk

Curb & Gutter

4” Subgrade Replacement

TOTAL
	Square Yard

Linear Feet

Square Feet
	5,373

680

3,000
	$79.80

$34.00

$3.25
	$428,765.40

$23,120.00

$9,750.00

$461,635.40


The FY 2008-2009 Budget includes $344,100 for this project on line 10-4510-24300.  It was recommended that the City Council award the contract for this work to the low bidder, Yates Construction Company.
(m)  Approval and adoption to amend Eden City Code 8-1 Discharging of Weapons.  
Burrowing animals, primarily groundhogs, continue to threaten structures including the dam of the Pres-settling Basin at the Water Filtration Plant, and treatment basins, sludge lagoons, and sidewalks at the Wastewater Treatment Plants.  It was recommended that Eden City Code 8-1 be amended to include paragraph (E).
(n) Approval of Financing Contract for Street Department Bucket Truck.  
A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve all Consent Agenda items.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.
Closed Session:
There was no Closed Session scheduled for this meeting.

RECENT PASSINGS:

Before the meeting was adjourned, Mayor Grogan noted the recent deaths of Dr. Jim Austin and local businessman Mert Warren.
ADJOURNMENT:












A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Burnette to adjourn.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.
                                                          














Respectfully submitted





























 ____________________________
Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC                                             
Deputy City Clerk

ATTEST:

________________

John E. Grogan

Mayor 
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